Mr. Joseph Grima

Mellieha, Malta

Tuesday 23rd  February 2004

To: The Secretary

Senate Legal & Constitutional References Committee

Room S1.61, Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

AUSTRALIA

Telephone: (02) 6277 3560

Fax: +61 2 6277 5794

E-mail: legcon.sen@aph.gov.au

Re: Submission to inquiry into Australian Expatriates

Dear Sir/Madam,

My name is Joseph Grima.

I was born at Crown Street Woman’s Hospital, Surry Hills, Sydney in Australia on 31st August 1962. My mother and father migrated to Australia from Malta in 1958. 

Although I left Australia in my primary school age I enjoyed dual citizenship, thus being Australian by birth under Australian law and Maltese by descent under Maltese law.

In 1971, when I was 9 years old, my family moved back to Malta.

Under Maltese citizenship law, when I turned 18 years old, I had to decide between Maltese and Australian citizenship and this being before my 19th birthday. Amendments to this law took effect on 10th February 2000 by Maltese Citizenship law, but it was too late for me to be able to apply for dual citizenship and enjoy this in my adulthood.

I was required by the Maltese citizenship authorities to present documentary evidence that I had formally renounced my Australian citizenship under Australian law using section 18 of the AUSTRALIAN CITIZENSHIP ACT 1948, in order to keep my Maltese citizenship beyond my 19th birthday.

I chose to keep Maltese citizenship in adulthood due to the fact that life in Malta for me without Maltese citizenship would have been extremely difficult. Not being a Maltese citizen at that time I was 19 in Malta brought great hardships because you couldn’t find permanent employment or acquire subsidies for property. Work permits were only issued for 6 months periods although my parents were both Maltese.

At the time that I renounced my Australian citizenship, I did so only because I felt compelled and essentially had no choice in the circumstances. It was very hard for me to have to forfeit my Australian citizenship.

I have visited Australia twice since I left as a child, to visit my close family and friends who I grew up 

with. Reliving the memories of my childhood days in Australia on my visits was a great experience, but the actual feeling of not being recognized as Australian having been born there like all my mates I was in the company of, brought a strange and sad feeling. I deeply feel Australian citizenship is my birthright because I was born in Australia. 

I hope that the above and true reasons for my submission will one day, in the near future, help towards me regaining my true birthright Australian citizenship and make me feel proud again to say, “I am Australian”.

Yours sincerely,

Joseph Grima

……………………………………………………………………….

